

MAURITANIA

Quick Facts

Population: 4,005,475 (July 2020 est.)

Area: 1,030,700 sq km

Ethnic Groups: Black Moors (Haratines - Arab-speaking slaves, former slaves, and their descendants of African origin, enslaved by white Moors) 40%, white Moors (of Arab-Berber descent, known as Beydane) 30%, Sub-Saha-ran Mauritanians (non-Arabic speaking, largely resident in or originating from the Senegal River Valley, including Halpulaar, Fulani, Soninke, Wolof, and Bambara ethnic groups) 30%

GDP (official exchange rate): \$4.935 billion (2017 est.)

Source: CIA World FactBook (Last Updated October 2020)

INTRODUCTION

Mauritania has historically avoided the path of radical Islamism. Rather, Islam helped unify Mauritania's Arab and African populations when the country earned its independence in 1960.¹ Nevertheless, dynamics that fostered support for Islamist movements in other Middle Eastern and North African countries – among them poverty, unemployment, and a frustrated, largely urban population seeking improved material conditions and an ideological sense of direction – have led to an increased Islamist political presence in Mauritania in recent years. By and large, however, these groups have so far steered clear of using violence to achieve their objectives.

According to the U.S. government, "Mauritania is not a safe haven for terrorists or terrorist groups, although regions in the interior are imperfectly monitored as a result of their geographic isolation from population centres and inhospitable desert conditions."² However, research indicates that Mauritania has produced a significant number of jihadist ideologues and high-ranking terrorist operatives per capita.³ Many Mauritanians have left home to join global Islamist groups. As a result, while there have been no terrorist attacks in Mauritania since 2011, the U.S. government maintains a standing travel advisory to the country.⁴

ISLAMIST ACTIVITY

A series of military coups marked Mauritania's first two decades of independence. In 1978, the country's first post-independence President, Moktar Ould Daddah, was overthrown in a military coup.⁵ Colonel Mohamed Khouna Ould Haidalla took control of the country in 1980 and instituted *sharia* law two years later.⁶ Haidalla's hold on power was short-lived; Maouiyya Ould Taya took control of the country via another coup in 1984.

While supportive of Islam, the Taya regime was an unequivocal opponent of Islamism. Under Taya, policies typically associated with Islamist governments, such as banning the sale of alcohol, were codified

and adopted. At the same time, however, Islamist activists were pursued and persecuted by authorities. In 2003, Taya added an amendment to the constitution of Mauritania that made Islam the state religion and made *sharia* the primary source of law.⁷

The regime's unpopular policies – including its repression of freedom of expression, violations of human rights, and endemic corruption – ultimately led to its demise. The Mauritanian military overthrew Taya in 2005 and held democratic elections in 2007. Sidi Ould Cheikh Abdallahi, a veteran Mauritanian political figure who had received the endorsement of key social constituencies, was elected president. However, Abadallahi's reign turned out to be short-lived, and he was in turn ousted from power in 2008. That coup's leader, General Mohamed Ould 'Abd al-Aziz (who had also played an influential role in the 2005 coup) was elected president as a civilian in August 2009 following international pressure for a return to democratic rule.⁸ He was reelected for another five-year term by over 80 percent of voters in 2014.⁹ After serving two terms, Abd al-Aziz complied with Article 28 of the 2006 Constitution and voluntarily stepped down in 2019.¹⁰ The election of Mohamed Cheikh Ghazouani, a former military general and defence minister under al-Aziz, on June 22, 2019, marked the first peaceful transfer of power in Mauritania's post-independence history.11 Since then, it appears as though the Ghazouani administration seeks to continue its predecessor's efforts to counter violent extremism (see "Islamism and the State.")

Scholars have identified three main trends in Islamism in Mauritania. The first relates to the founding of Jama'a Islamiyya (JI) in 1974 in Nouakchott. JI became Mauritania's first Islamist organization, and was similar in nature to the Muslim Brotherhood in Egypt.¹² Second, apolitical preachers advocated non-violence emerged in the 1990s.¹³ The third tendency has been the spread of Wahhabbi or Salafist ideas.¹⁴ Some Wahhabbi adherents advocate for *jihad* and the establishment of *sharia* as a form of government. Some scholars have emphasized poverty, a high rate of youth unemployment, racism, the government's heavily militaristic approach, and religious extremism as specific factors that drive this radicalization.¹⁵

Tawassoul¹⁶

In Mauritania, the 2011 Arab Spring ushered in Islamist parties onto the national stage. The most renowned of these is le Rassemblement national pour la réforme et le développement (RNRD), more commonly known as Tawassoul, a moderate Islamist party.¹⁷ The official motto of Tawassoul is: "Our reference is Islam. Our affiliation is with Mauritania. Our choice is democracy."¹⁸

Tawassoul participated in the 2013 elections for the first time, and won 16 seats in parliament, becoming the second strongest party after the ruling Union for the Republic (UPR) party of president Mohamed Ould Abdel Aziz.¹⁹ The results of the 2013 elections demonstrated the potential of Mauritanian Islamists to win elections and take power. It also revealed the influence of regional Islamist parties, such as the Muslim Brotherhood in Egypt, Ennahdha in Tunisia, and the Party for Justice and Development (PJD) in Morocco, on Islamism in Mauritania.²⁰ Tawassoul helped refocus national debates on issues around Islam and poverty in Mauritania. In both the 2014 and 2019 presidential elections, Tawassoul fielded Sidi Mohamed Ould Boubacar, former prime minister and ambassador to the United Nations, to represent their party. He came in second and third, respectively.²¹

The sudden rise of Tawassoul is attributable to two important factors. The first is the general boycott of the 2013 elections by major opposition parties like the National Front for the Defence of Democracy (FNDD).²² Secondly, many have blamed "the failure of the autocratic Mauritanian elite to construct a cohesive nation state and to confront the country's legacy of slavery."²³

The leader of the party, Jemil Ould Mansour, has, on a number of occasions, clarified the relationship between the party and Islam. He has disassociated both the party and himself from Salafi theology and stressed the importance of religious freedom while condemning the Salafists' destruction of mausoleums, shrines, and other cultural edifices in 2012. He also supported the deployment peacekeepers in Mali in 2013.

Some observers have commented that Tawassoul is more concerned about its own survival than

promoting ideological tenets. Its long-term impact on Mauritanian society and Islam remain an open question.²⁴ Although Tawassoul generally supported the government position in the Malian crisis, a small group of Islamist scholars opposed any support for foreign intervention in Mali and it was widely reported that this group of issued a *fatwa* (religious edict) against 2013's "Operation Serval" and other French-led military operations in the region, framing the Malian crisis as part of the global *jihad*.²⁵

While violent extremism was not an issue in the June 2019 presidential election, there was tension on social media networks between Arab-Berber and Haratin communities. In a January 2019 rally in the capital city of Nouakchott, President Abd Al-Aziz averred that, "The people who are behind this speech are a minority, but we have to put an end to their toxic behaviour for the sake of the future."²⁶ The social media dispute was a bitter reminder of Mauritania's delicate ethnic and racial balance, which could be exploited by violent extremist groups.

Salafist and Islamist militant groups

The Sahel is inundated with various Islamist groups, many of which formed as splinters of other, larger ones. It is not exactly known how many are in the region, as some disappear just after their establishment as a result of military crackdowns or dwindling funding. Others merged with or joined other groups, or simply transformed into something else. Those often cited as major groups in the region include al-Qaeda in the Islamic Maghreb (AQIM), the Islamic State in the Greater Sahara (ISGS), the Macina Liberation Front (FLM), AQIM in the Sahara, Ansaroul Islam, Katiba Salaheddine, Jama'at al Nusra al Islam wal Muslimina (JNIM), Ansar-Dine, and the Movement for Unity of Jihad in West Africa (MUJAO.)²⁷

Between 2018 and 2020, no specific reports emerged about Mauritanians joining extremist groups, though many of them remained active in terror groups in Mali, Libya and most of the Sahel. In April 2020, the U.S. State Department Overseas Security Advisory Council cautioned American against traveling to Mauritania because of crime and terrorism. The report claimed that "[t]here have been numerous cases of Mauritanians self-radicalizing and pledging allegiance to violent extremist organizations," and that "[a] uthorities have arrested and incarcerated those who have done so publicly."²⁸

Despite the fact that the country has not experienced a terrorist attack since 2011, scholars still believe that Mauritania contains all the ingredients for violent extremism. In June 2020, a study released by the Africa Center for Strategic Studies (ACSS) observed that Mauritanians represent a disproportionate number of violent extremist ideologues and senior commanders in AQIM, one of the region's strongest violent Islamist actors.²⁹

Al-Qaeda in the Islamic Maghreb (AQIM)

AQIM is the modern incarnation of Algeria's Salafist Group for Preaching and Combat (GSPC), which was recognized by al-Qaeda as its representative in North Africa back in September 2006. AQIM executed its last major terror attack in Mauritania on December 20, 2011, when Ely Ould Mokhtar, a gendarmerie officer, was kidnapped at Adel Begrou.³⁰ Mokhtar was released almost a year later.

Whether AQIM still maintains a presence in Mauritania remains a matter of debate. After Algeria, Mauritania has the largest number of nationals who make up the ranks of AQIM leadership and commanders. While the Mauritanian government is quick to dismiss claims about AQIM's presence in the country, researchers such as Geoff Porter of the Combating Terrorism Center at the U.S. Military Academy at West Point consider Mauritania "a Locus of Passive Jihadi Activity."³¹ According to Porter, Mauritania "is an ideological wellspring. It is a source of personnel. And it is a communications channel."³²

In October 2016, the U.S. government issued a terror alert for Mauritania: "In recent years, AQIM terrorist activity in Mauritania included kidnapping, murder, and attacks on foreign diplomatic missions and private citizens, gendarme military installations and personnel. Although not currently active in Mauritania, the threat of terrorism remains."³³ AQIM has not yet left a lasting imprint on Mauritanian society, however; analysts believe that the potential for greater local support for such a movement exists

American Foreign Policy Council

(primarily among a younger generation). That is due to growing disaffection, social media, and reactions to the ongoing conflicts in Iraq, Syria, Afghanistan, and between Israel and the Palestinians.³⁴

A controversial report – recovered after the 2011 raid on Osama bin Laden's Abbottabad residence in Pakistan – alleged that al-Qaeda had contemplated a peace deal with the government of Mauritania. In return, AQIM would promise "not to carry out any military activity in Mauritania," initially for a year, with the possibility of renewal; in return, Mauritanian authorities would release all al-Qaeda prisoners, commit not to attack the AQIM, and pay millions of euros (\$11 million–\$22 million) a year to "prevent the kidnapping of tourists."³⁵ While there is no previous record of Mauritania negotiating with terrorists, and the government denied any such deal, some observers believe that such a deal was possible.³⁶ Indeed, at the 2017 annual Dakar (Senegal) Forum on peace and security in Africa, the Mauritanian ambassador to Senegal reportedly stated that his country engaged in a dialogue with sixty-five terrorists detained in Mauritanian prisons.³⁷ The goal of the negotiations was to convince the terrorists that their path had nothing to do with Islam. In May 2018, AQIM issued a communiqué urging its followers to attack foreigners in countries across the Sahel, including Mauritania.³⁸ Since that announcement, however, no terror attacks have occurred in Mauritania.

Movement for the Unity of Jihad in West Africa (MUJAO)

Founded in 2011 as a AQIM splinter group under the leadership of Hamada Ould Mohamed Kheirou, a Mauritanian, MUJAO merged with Mokhtar Belmokhtar's brigade to form al-Mourabitoon in 2013. A number of MUJAO's militants have been arrested and imprisoned in Mauritania and Algeria.³⁹ Neither MUJAO or al-Mourabitoon has carried out an attack in Mauritania to date.

Islamic State (IS, Islamic State in Iraq and Syria, or ISIS)

In recent years, observers have warned about the increasing vulnerability of Mauritania to IS. Such reports have cited the possible presence of IS cells in the country's interior, particularly in regions such as Awkar and along border areas not frequented by security forces.⁴⁰ In October 2014, the Mauritanian government uncovered an Islamic State cell in the mining city of Zouérate. Four men were accused of embracing Salafist ideology and establishing contact with the Islamic State.⁴¹ While one of these men was released two days later, the other three were sentenced to a varying number of years in prison in June 2015.⁴² In March 2015, ISIS is alleged to have issued a threat to bomb the Iraqi embassy in Nouakchott.⁴³ The letter that was sent to the Iraqi embassy did not explain the reason for the threat that did not materialize. In September 2016, Mauritanian authorities arrested more than 20 people believed to be ISIS members planning to attack Nouakchott.⁴⁴

Some recruits to the Islamic State occupy leadership positions in both regional and international networks. For example, in 2014, Algerian security forces apprehended Safiuddin al-Mauritani, a Mauritanian and leader of an ISIS-affiliated group called the Uqba bin Nafi Brigade based in Tunisia, who was later sentenced to 20 years in jail.⁴⁵

Jama'a Nusrat ul-Islam wa al-Muslimin (JNIM)

In March 2017, several Sahel and West African Al Qaeda affiliated Islamist groups, namely, Macina Liberation Front, Ansar Dine, MUJAO, Al-Mourabitoun, and the Al Qaeda in the Sahara Branch (a branch of AQIM) merged to form one umbrella organisation called Jama'a Nusrat ul-Islam wa al-Mulimin (JNIM) under the leadership of Iyad ag Ghali, a Mauritanian. According U.S. sources, between 2017 and November 2019, JNIM claimed responsibility for numerous attacks and kidnappings, killing more than 500 civilians.⁴⁶ In an audio message, the JNIM leader threatened to attack Sahel countries (including Mauritania) that were collaborating with France to fight terrorism in the region.⁴⁷ Although JNIM has continued to carry out attacks in Mali and Burkina Faso, it has yet to attack Mauritania. With over 2 000 fighters,⁴⁸ JNIM poses the biggest security threat in the region, accounting for nearly 1,000 attacks

between 2017 and 2020.49

ISLAMISM AND SOCIETY

Islamism as a political force has remained limited and restricted in Mauritania over the years. Rather, whenever Islam is politically invoked, it more often serves as an appeal for development, unity, and social cohesion. As one report has noted, "Islamist-oriented activity has had various manifestations, ranging from mostly charitable organizations to a loose set of political groups inspired by Wahhabbism, the Egyptian Muslim Brotherhood, and several Islamist figures (including the Sudanese activist Hassan al-Turabi)."⁵⁰ The successful repression of Islamist political presence in the country. Nor has Islamist activity, when it has occurred, generated much sympathy for the political concept at large. The AQIM attack near the French embassy in August 2008, for example, was largely condemned by Mauritanians, including *Tawassoul*; the group's spiritual leader deemed the attack "an act of barbarism" and "completely foreign" to Mauritanian Islam.⁵¹

Thousands of Mauritanians peacefully demonstrated in January 2015 when the French satirical publication *Charlie Hebdo* published a drawn likeness of the prophet Mohammed.⁵² By contrast, however, the republication of the cartoon in September 2020 was met with very little protest in Mauritania, though a key member of Tawassoul, Imam Mohamed Hacen Ould Dedow, condemned the decision and called for the termination of diplomatic and trade relations between Mauritania and France.⁵³

One observer noted that Mauritanians view AQIM as a vehicle for a hostile foreign ideology.⁵⁴ Further, Salafism is widely seen as a fringe movement. Violent Islamism is also frowned upon and as a source of disorder and instability.⁵⁵

Mauritania is often referred to as the cradle of the Almoravid movement, which, during the 11th century, spread Islam throughout most parts of North and West Africa and controlled Islamic parts of Spain.⁵⁶ Some scholars have observed that Islam has shaped the imagination, social structures, and part of the political landscape of Mauritania for over a millennium.⁵⁷ Mauritania's demographic and cultural heritage is very diverse, reflecting the confluence of the major groups from the South and North of the Sahara.

Mauritania is also one of the world's most impoverished countries, with a GDP purchasing power parity of \$17.37 billion (2017 est.) and per capita GDP of U.S. \$4,500 (2017 est.).⁵⁸ Socio-economic hardships range from limited educational opportunities to unemployment and poor health services. Life expectancy is low, 58 for men and 62 for women.⁵⁹ The World Bank's indices for Mauritania between 2018 and 2020 show a marked improvement in the country's economic performance, signalling an economic recovery. According to a June 2020 World Bank report, 2019 saw a significant increase in economic growth, the country's GDP grew from 2.1% in 2018 to 5% in 2019.⁶⁰ However, some analysts have argued that this economic growth is unlikely to benefit everyone.⁶¹

Mauritania's arid climate and desert landscape impede the possibility of developing a strong agricultural sector, which could at least provide a framework for a sustainable economy. In addition, the country suffers from periodic climatic calamities, such as severe droughts, which adds to economic woes. Much of the national government's potential – and, really, the success of the entire region – in countering extremist groups depends on food security and drought conditions. According to various humanitarian organizations, including the Famine Early Warning Systems Network (FEWS Net), Mauritania's livelihood protection deficits are increasing in rural areas.⁶² Should the current drought affecting the country intensify, it will exert added pressure on the government and could lead to a breakdown of order, including incidents of violent extremism.

The country's inhabitants are divided between the Arab elite and black Africans, many of them referred to as Haratins. The country's largest ethnic group, Haratins suffer from various forms of both official and

unofficial discrimination and occupy the lowest rungs of Mauritanian society. Even worse, slavery is still practiced in Mauritania despite being officially banned in 1981. Because of their socioeconomic caste in what has been called Mauritania's own apartheid system,⁶³ Haratin peoples are the most common victims of slavery, further exacerbating existing tensions between them and Arab elites.⁶⁴ This dynamic stokes conflict between abolitionists and those who still believe some aspects of the practice should continue.⁶⁵ Such conflict could exacerbate insecurity, which could be exploited by groups such as ISIS and al Qaeda.

Even with its rich natural resources,⁶⁶ Mauritania is one of the world's most impoverished countries. Further, Mauritania's youths have escaped recent undercurrents of violent Islamism spread by ISIS and al-Qaeda, accentuated by widespread poverty, unemployment, and aggressive propaganda campaigns on social media.

Mauritania's divided and belligerent military is also a vehicle for youth radicalization while it remains central to controlling political and economic activities in Mauritanian society.⁶⁷ This means that the state's responses to social, economic and political issues are primarily militaristic in focus, which frustrates disaffected youths join violent nonstate groups terrorist group.

Mauritania's vulnerability is further complicated by transnational organized crime. The country's strategic location offers an important transit point for the trafficking of goods and people. According to the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, "State complicity with organized crime is at the heart of instability in the Sahel and Sahara region, fomenting conflict and fuelling the rise of al-Qaeda."⁶⁸

Despite the absence of any solid evidence, claims persist that ISIS, al-Qaeda, and Boko Haram have training camps in Mauritania. Some sources have gone so far as to state that at least "80 trainees, recruits from the United States, Canada, and parts of Europe, including France, are known to be training at the camps."⁶⁹

ISIS and al-Qaeda pose as alternatives to corrupt and poorly governed secular governments. The ISIS model, particularly the group's declaration of an Islamic caliphate in 2014, which it encouraged all Muslim youths to be a part of, attracted a record number of 40,000 foreign fighters.⁷⁰ Analysts believe that IS is now in search of safe havens in Africa, and Mauritania could provide that. Such a cell in Mauritania may not necessarily attack targets in Mauritania, but rather use the country as a base to plan attacks on Western interests in the region.

ISLAMISM AND THE STATE

Mauritania's first major response to the global growth of Islamism was the adoption of counterterrorism Law No. 2005/047 of 2005, which was subsequently repealed and replaced by Law No. 2010/035 of 2010. The 2010 update provided a definition of terrorism and outlined the parameters for the fight against it in Mauritania (extradition, mutual legal assistance and international cooperation), as well as creating a number of specialized institutions (including a special Federal Police).⁷¹ A second law adopted in 2005 was Law No. 2005/048, dealing with money laundering and the financing of terrorism. Article 2 of the law defined money laundering any transfer and manipulation of any funds or assets originating from criminal sources, while Article 3 broadly updates the definition of financing terrorism to include any support or management of assets – financial or otherwise – with the intention of committing a terrorist act.⁷²

Two AQIM attacks in 2009 –the murder of an American aid worker, and a subsequent suicide attack near the French embassy in the country's capital – caused Mauritania to intensify its security measures. The government sought to decrease AQIM's presence and its ability to carry out attacks on Mauritanian soil. Scores of people, mostly suspected Islamist activists, were arrested as part of the government's counterterrorism measures. Many detainees, including those accused of belonging to AQIM, were kept incommunicado for prolonged periods. Some, especially alleged Islamist activists, reported that they had been tortured with electric shocks – a practice which has been reported in previous government

crackdowns against Islamist activity.⁷³ Lawyers for the suspects on trial in 2010 stated that their clients refused to confess to crimes that the government had coerced through torture.⁷⁴

The 2012 counterterror strategy marked a switch from a "softer" approach to a more proactive one; it provided the Mauritanian government with an operational framework to eliminate terrorism, with the 2005 law on money laundering and financing of terrorism as its basis.⁷⁵ The strategy prioritizes intelligence gathering and defines roles for each of the country's security forces, including the military.

Significantly, much of the effort has focused on border security. The Mauritanian government created fifty functional border control posts that cover over 5,800 km of territory, ten of which are situated at the busiest border access areas and are equipped with biometric information collectors. Mauritania has also taken a wide range of initiatives to promote international cooperation, including deploying troops in Mali, as well as participation in the Nouakchott process⁷⁶ and in the Sahel Group of Five (G5S).⁷⁷ The G5S Secretariat has organized a series of colloquiums on the prevention of radicalization and fight against violent extremism in the Sahel, emphasizing the need for a common understanding of the causes of terrorism and violent extremism, and the importance of promoting common approaches, national, laws, strategies, and action plans.⁷⁸

Mauritania has used international and regional forums to focus on peace and security issues, particularly those relating to violent extremism. Within the framework of the African Union (AU), Mauritania spearheaded the creation of what would become the Nouakchott process – a platform for sharing information and intelligence among Sahel countries. In 2018, Mauritania hosted the 31st AU summit, which strengthened regional cooperation in the fight against violent extremism.

Among the "soft" approaches championed by the Mauritanian government was a 2011 deradicalization program designed to foster dialogue between incarcerated youths and moderate *imams*.⁷⁹ Law no. 2016–015 adopted in April 2016 to amend and complement Law no. 2010–035 of July 2010, called for the immediate freezing of funds and assets belonging to terror financiers. The law also grants the Minister of Finance the power to freeze financial assets at their discretion.⁸⁰

However, despite these measures, many researchers believe that Mauritania still does not have adequate capacity to preserve and sustain peace indefinitely.⁸¹ Several reports point to a number of structural and resource inadequacies, as well as the divided nature of society and the prevalence of corruption, as important indicators of potential future instability.⁸² One issue in particular is the Haratin struggle, which provokes sporadic ethnic and religious tensions. Haratins make up 40 percent of the population, but 80 percent of those living in abject poverty in Mauritania.⁸³ As the scholar Anouar Boukhars points out, the Haratin people have become more assertive in their claims and demands, potentially threatening future stability.⁸⁴

Prior to the country's 2019 presidential elections, al-Aziz proposed national changes that included the dissolution of the supreme court, the abolition of the Senate, and a modification of the country's flag. In justifying the controversial reforms, the president argued that the Senate is "useless and too costly" for the country and that scrapping it will enhance governance.⁸⁵ Despite their overwhelming approval from voters, the reforms were also met with serious opposition.⁸⁶ The "no coalition" was drawn from broad social and political currents across the country, including major opposition parties, Islamists, and anti-slavery activists, who boycotted the referendum and called for mass protests.⁸⁷ The government banned rallies and protests, which resulted in violent clashes between opponents of the reforms and law enforcement officials. On July 15, 2017, several thousands of people took to the streets to protest against the reforms, or what some denounced as a "coup d'etat against the constitution."⁸⁸

Abd Al-Aziz deliberately allowed for controversy to percolate over his ambition to run for a third term before ultimately deciding against it. Mohamed Ould Ghazouani, a former Minister of Defense and current head of the Union our la Republique (UPR) party, won the 2019 presidential election with 52 percent of the vote; these results were rejected by opposition parties, who complained of "multiple voting

and many other irregularities"⁸⁹ and threatened to organise 'protest demonstrations.⁹⁰ The allegations of fraud and other electoral malpractice were overturned by the Constitutional Council, which upheld the results on the basis of "insufficient proofs.⁹¹ Indeed, following the announcement of the results, there were public demonstrations that resulted in the arrest of a hundred foreigners.⁹²

The new president has continued to prioritize the fight against terrorism and has sought to consolidate a regional response. Since Ghazouani took power, Mauritania has hosted key regional counter-terrorism events and conferences, attended by *ulemas* from all over the world.⁹³ His administration has also continued military reforms that began under al-Aziz, while Ghazouani was the country's defense minister. These include expansion of the national defense budget (which quadrupled between 2008 and 2018), as well as an overhaul of facilities, uniforms, and pay increases for soldiers – all in an effort to improve morale. The country's military acquisitions have also been reoriented to support the country's counter-terror apparatus and curtail trafficking networks.⁹⁴ The military's Nomad Group (GN) – units that travel on the back of camels in the country's most remote locations – give the central government the opportunity to build social infrastructure in the isolated communities typically targeted by extremist groups for recruitment.⁹⁵

Ghazouani is also utilizing regional mechanisms like the G5 Sahel to strengthen the fight against violent extremism. In 2018 Mauritania hosted the inaugural class of the G5 Sahel Defense Academy, which will train mid-career officers in "organizing operations and carrying out combat missions."⁹⁶ In February 2020, Ghazouani assumed the mantle of president of G5 Sahel.⁹⁷ Under Ghazouani's leadership, in September 2020, the G5 renewed commitments to the European Union and the United Nations Stabilization Mission in Mali (MINUSMA), both of which are involved in security campaigns in the Sahel.⁹⁸ To date, Mauritania has committed 650 troops and armed police officers to the effort.⁹⁹

ENDNOTES

- 1. See "l'Islamisme en Afrique du Nord IV: Contestation Islamiste en Mauritanie: Menace ou Bouc Émissaire?" International Crisis Group *Middle East/North Africa Report* no. 41, May 11, 2005, https://www.crisisgroup.org/middle-east-north-africa/north-africa/mauritania.
- 2. U.S. Department of State, Bureau of Counterterrorism, *Country Reports on Terrorism 2015*, 2016, https://www.state.gov/j/ct/rls/crt/2015/257514.htm.
- 3. See Anouar Boukhars, "As Threats Mount, Can Mauritania's Fragile Stability Hold?" *World Politics Review*, June 16, 2016, http://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/articles/19084/as-threats-mount-can-mauritania-s-fragile-stability-hold
- 4. See U.S. Department of State, "Mauritania Travel Advisory," n.d., https://travel.state.gov/ content/travel/en/traveladvisories/traveladvisories/mauritania-travel-advisory.html.
- 5. See Mohamed Ben-Madanie, "Mokhtar Ould Daddah," *Independent* (London), October 17, 2003, http://www.independent.co.uk/news/obituaries/mokhtar-ould-daddah-37295.html.
- See Zekeria Ould Ahmed Salem, "Les mutations paradoxales de l'islamisme en Mauritanie," *Cahiers d'études africaines* nos. 206-207, February 2012, https://www.cairn.info/revue-cahiers-d-etudes-africaines-2012-2-page-635.html.
- 7. Ibid.
- Boubacar N'Diaye, "Mauritania, August 2005: Justice and Democracy, or Just Another Coup," *African Affairs* 105, no. 420, July 2006, 421-441; Boubacar N'Diaye, "To 'Midwife'-and Abort-A Democracy: Mauritania's Transition from Military Rule, 2005 to 2008," *Journal of Modern African Studies* 47, no. 1, March 2009, 129-152.
- 9. "Mauritanian President Abdel Aziz easily re-elected in boycotted vote," Reuters, June 22, 2014, <u>https://uk.reuters.com/article/uk-mauritania-election/mauritanian-president-abdel-aziz-re-elected-with-82-percent-idUKKBN0EX14F20140622</u>
- 10. The President first aired his intention not to run for a third term in 2016, but few took him at his word. "President to step down in 2019," *Economist Intelligence Unit*, October 25, 2016,

http://country.eiu.com/article.aspx?articleid=1684740552&Country=Mauritania&topic=Politics&subtopic=Forecast&subsubtopic=Political+stability; See Article 28 of la Constitution de la Republique Islamique de Mauritanie (avec les projets d'amendaments soumis au Référendum du 25 juin 2006).

- 11. "Mauritania gets new president in first peaceful transition of power," *Gulf Times*, August 1, 2019, <u>https://www.gulf-times.com/story/638035/Mauritania-gets-new-president-in-first-peaceful-transition-of-power</u>
- 12. Raquel Ojeda-García, "Islamic Groups in Mauritania: Evolution and Analysis," in Ferran Izquierdo Brichs, John Etherington and Laura Feliu, eds., *Political Islam in a Time of Revolt* (Palgrave, 2017), 260.
- 13. Ibid., 261.
- 14. Ibidem.
- 15. See, for example, Asako Okai and Ulrika Modeer, "Une nouvelle approche pour prévenir l'extrémisme violent," UNDP, April 25, 2019, https://www.undp.org/content/undp/fr/home/ blog/2019/new-approaches-to-preventing-violent-extremism.html.
- 16. For an in-depth discussion on *Tawassoul*, see, "Mauritanian Islamists: Political Islam beyond the 'War of Ideas,'" *The Moor next Door*, November 13, 2009, https://themoornextdoor.word-press.com/2009/11/13/mauritanian-islamists-political-islam-beyond-the-war-of-ideas/.
- 17. Tawassoul is commonly referred to as a progressive party, which recognizes representative democracy as "the sole path towards political responsibility." See Zekeria Ould Ahmed Salem, "The paradoxes of Islamic radicalization in Mauritania," in George Joffe, ed., *Islamist radicalization in North Africa: Politics and Process* (London & New York: Routledge, 2012), 193; In 2006, Mauritanians voted overwhelmingly in favor of constitutional reforms, which in reality meant a vote for democracy ending twenty years of authoritarian rule. The following year, the country organized the first multiparty elections in twenty years, thus opening up space for the emergence of multiple opposition parties including *Tawassoul*. For details, see Niels Planel, "Mauritania: a small country gives a big lesson in democracy," *Sens Public*, September 4, 2007, http://www.sens-public.org/article464.html?lang=fr.; See Moussa Ould Hamed, "Les islamistes en tête de l'opposition en Mauritanie: Succès de Tawassoul aux élections législatives et municipals," *Orient* XXI, December 3, 2013, http://orientxxi.info/magazine/les-islamistes-en-tete-de-l-opposition-en-mauritanie,0442.
- 18. Zekeria Ould Ahmed Salem, "The Paradoxical Metamorphosis of Islamic Activism in Mauritania," *Cahiers d'études africaines* no. 206-207, February 2012, http://www.cairn-int.info/ article-E_CEA_206_0635--the-paradoxical-metamorphosis-of-islamic.html.
- 19. "Mauritania's ruling party wins legislative polls," Reuters, December 22, 2013, http://www.reuters.com/article/mauritania-elections-idUSL6N0K10Q520131222.
- See, for example, Justine Spiegel, "Mauritanie: Tawassul, islamistes mais pas trop," *Jeune Afrique*, July 25, 2012, http://www.jeuneafrique.com/140692/politique/mauritanie-tawassul-islamistes-mais-pas-trop/.
- 21. See the Independent National Electoral Commission (CENI), <u>https://ceni.mr/fr/</u> (accessed June 25, 2019).
- 22. See for example, Thalia Bayle, "Mauritanie, le parti islamiste Tawassoul, nouveau leader de l'opposition," *Monde Afrique*, January 27, 2014, http://mondafrique.com/mauritanie-le-parti-islamiste-tawassoul-nouveau-leader-de-lopposition-2/
- 23. Sebastian Elischer, "The growth of Islamism in Mauritania: should western allies worry?" *African Arguments*, May 20, 2015, http://africanarguments.org/2015/05/20/the-growth-of-is-lam-in-mauritania-should-western-allies-worry-by-sebastian-elischer/.
- "Addendum I on Mauritanian and Algerian Islamists," *The Moor Next Door*, November 25, 2009, www.themoornextdoor.wordpress.com/2009/11/25/addendum-i-on-mauritanian-and-al-gerian-islamists/.
- 25. Alexander Thurston, "A Mauritanian Fatwa against the French-Led Military Intervention in Mali," *Maydan*, January 13, 2017, <u>https://themaydan.com/2017/01/mauritanian-fat-</u>

wa-french-led-military-intervention-mali/.

- 26. "Mauritanian president heads anti-extremism rally," Agence France Presse, January 9, 2019, https://news.yahoo.com/mauritanian-president-heads-anti-extremism-rally-164139928.html.
- 27. Africa Center for Strategic Studies (ACSS), "Violent Events Linked to Militant Islamist Groups in the Sahel in 2018," February 2019, https://africacenter.org/wp-content/up-loads/2019/02/Militant-Islamist-Groups-in-the-Sahel-printable.pdf.
- 28. See OSAC, *Mauritania 2020 Crime and Safety Report*, April 16, 2020, <u>https://www.osac.gov/</u> <u>Content/Report/37f54420-a772-4254-af59-1875fb6f7f5a</u>
- 29. Anouar Boukhars, "Keeping Terrorism at Bay in Mauritania," Africa Center for Strategic Studies, June 16, 2020, <u>https://africacenter.org/spotlight/keeping-terrorism-at-bay-in-maurita-nia/</u>
- 30. Laurent Prieur, "Mauritania Starts Trial of al-Qaeda Suspects", Reuters, May 16, 2010, http://mobile.reuters.com/article/worldNews/idUSTRE64F14220100516.
- 31. Geoff D. Porter, "The Renewed Jihadi Terror Threat to Mauritania," *CTC Sentinel* 11/7, August 2018, https://ctc.usma.edu/renewed-jihadi-terror-threat-mauritania/.
- 32. Ibid.
- 33. See U.S. Department of State, "Mauritania Travel Warning," n.d., https://travel.state.gov/content/passports/en/alertswarnings/mauritania-travel-warning.html.
- 34. «La Mauritanie Entre Les Feux Des Prêches Des Oulémas Et Celles Des Fusils Des Disciplines,» *Tahalil* (Nouakchott), March 4, 2010, www.journaltahalil.com.
- 35. Mark Hosenball, "Al Qaeda leaders made plans for peace deal with Mauritania: documents," Reuters, March 2, 2016, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-binladen-mauritania-idUSKCN0W356G; See also Chris Simpson, "Debunking Mauritania's Islamist militancy mythology," *IRIN News*, August 23, 2016, https://www.irinnews.org/analysis/2016/08/23/ debunking-mauritania%E2%80%99s-islamist-militancy-mythology
- 36. Conor Gaffey, "Al-Qaeda Leaders Considered Truce With Mauritania: Bin Laden Documents Reveal," *Newsweek*, February 3, 2016, http://europe.newsweek.com/al-qaeda-mauritania-osa-ma-bin-laden-432377?rm=eu.
- 37. Chamsidine Sané, "Lutte contre l'extrémisme: La Mauritanie dialogue avec des terroristes," Seneweb.com, March 15, 2018, http://www.seneweb.com/news/Afrique/lutte-contre-l-rsquoextremisme-la-mauri_n_231423.html
- Frederic Wehrey, "Control and Contain: Mauritania's Clerics and the Strategy Against Violent Extremism," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, March 29, 2019, https:// carnegieendowment.org/2019/03/29/control-and-contain-mauritania-s-clerics-and-strategy-against-violent-extremism-pub-78729.
- 39. Jean Pierre James, "Le MUJAO lance un ultimatum : 'L'Algérie et la Mauritanie seront notre cible," bamada.net, May 12, 2012, <u>https://bamada.net/le-mujao-lance-un-ultimatum-lalgerie-et-la-mauritanie-seront-notre-cible</u>.
- 40. See for example, Cheikh Aïdara, "Terrorisme au Sahel: La Mauritanie et les menaces de Daech," CRIDEM, June 27, 2015, http://cridem.org/C_Info.php?article=672467.
- 41. See Jemal Oumar, Mauritania Uncovers Isis Cell, *AllAfrica News*, October 15, 2014, <u>https://allafrica.com/stories/201410160321.html</u>
- 42. U.S. Department of State, *Country Reports on Terrorism 2014*, 2015, <u>https://2009-2017.state.gov/j/ct/rls/crt/2014/239404.htm</u>; U.S. Department of State, *Country Reports on Terrorism 2015*, 2016, <u>https://2009-2017.state.gov/j/ct/rls/crt/2015/257514.htm</u>
- 43. "Mauritanie: Daech menace de faire exploser l'ambassade irakienne à Nouakchott," Alhassad.net News, March 20, 2015, <u>http://www.alhassad.net/fr/spip.php?article421</u>
- 44. "La Mauritanie arrête plusieurs présumés membres de l'État islamique," *Alakhbar*, September 28, 2016, http://cridem.org/C_Info.php?article=689112.
- 45. "Mauritania sentences alleged al-Qaida leader to 20 years," Associated Press, April 21, 2015, https://apnews.com/article/d57704dbf2b244baa5cc18a578aa6cc3
- 46. See U.S. Department of State, "Media Note: Terrorist Designation of Amadou Kouffa,"

November 7, 2019, <u>https://mr.usembassy.gov/u-s-department-of-state-terrorist-designa-tion-of-amadou-kouffa/</u>

- 47. U.S. Department of State, "Mauritania," in *Country Reports on Terrorism 2019*, 2020, <u>https://www.state.gov/reports/country-reports-on-terrorism-2019/mauritania/</u>
- 48. Danielle Paquette and Joby Warrick, "Al-Qaeda and Islamic State groups are working together in West Africa to grab large swaths of territory," *Washington Post*, February 22, 2020, <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/africa/al-qaeda-islamic-state-sahel-west-africa/2020/02/21/7218bc50-536f-11ea-80ce-37a8d4266c09_story.html</u>
- 49. "Rise in terrorist activity, casualties in Africa," *The Arab Weekly*, July 24, 2020, <u>https://thear-abweekly.com/rise-terrorist-activity-casualties-africa</u>
- 50. "Mauritania: Global Brotherhood Meets to Plan Future Strategy," *Debug Lies News*, December 23, 2017, <u>https://debuglies.com/2017/12/23/mauritania-global-brotherhood-meets-to-plan-future-strategy/</u>.
- 51. Dafna Hochman, "Countering Terrorism in an Unstable Democracy: Mauritania's Political Crisis," *CTC Sentinel*, Vol. 1, No. 9, 2008, 2.
- 52. "Thousands Protest in Mauritania Against Charlie Hebdo Cartoon," *Naharnet*, January 16, 2015, <u>http://www.naharnet.com/stories/en/163427-thousands-protest-in-mauritania-against-charlie-hebdo-cartoon</u>
- 53. "Mauritania: Mohamed Hacen Ould Dedow Appelle à la Rupture des Relations avec la France," *Le 360 Afrique.com*, September 8, 2020, <u>https://afrique.le360.ma/mauritanie/poli-tique/2020/09/07/31790-mauritanie-mohamed-hacen-ould-dedow-appelle-la-rupture-des-relations-avec-la-france-31790</u>
- 54. Anouar Boukhars,"Mauritania's Vulnerability to al-Qaeda Influence," Jamestown Foundation *Terrorism Focus* 4, iss. 24, July 25, 2007, <u>http://www.jamestown.org/single/?no_</u> cache=1&tx_ttnews[tt_news]=4329.
- 55. "Re: Recent Paucity," *The Moor Next Door* blog, March 22, 2010, <u>www.themoornextdoor.</u> <u>wordpress.com/2010/03/22/re-recent-paucity/</u>.
- 56. "Mauritania country profile," *BBC*, February 19, 2018, http://www.bbc.com/news/world-afri-ca-13881985.
- 57. Salem, "The Paradoxical Metamorphosis of Islamic Activism in Mauritania," 635-664.
- 58. See "Mauritania," CIA World Factbook, n.d.
- 59. See, for example, "La Mauritanie," Ministère des Affaires Étrangères et de la Coopération, n.d., <u>http://www.diplomatie.gov.mr/</u>
- 60. "Rapport sur la Situation économique en Mauritanie: Renforcer l'éducation pour favoriser la cohesion sociale et soutenir le développement économique, Report of the World Bank Group, Third Edition, June 2020, <u>https://reliefweb.int/report/mauritania/rapport-sur-la-situa-tion-conomique-en-mauritanie-renforcer-l-ducation-pour</u>
- 61. See for example, Intissar Fakir, "Mauritania's Economic and Social Ambitions Collide: The Story of Diawling Park," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace *Report*, August 2020, <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/2020/08/06/mauritania-s-economic-and-social-ambitions-collide-story-of-diawling-park-pub-82424</u>
- 62. "Livelihood protections deficits are increasing in rural areas," *Famine Early Warning Systems Network*, March 2018, <u>https://fews.net/west-africa/mauritania/key-message-update/march-2018</u>
- 63. See for example, "Haratin: Slavery Alive And Well In Mauritania," Unrepresented Nations and Peoples Organization, July 23, 2013, <u>http://unpo.org/article/16202</u>.
- 64. "Haratin: Slavery and Repression in Mauritania" Unrepresented Nations and Peoples Organization UNPO/IRA Report, July 9, 2020, <u>https://unpo.org/article/21969</u>
- 65. See for example, "Pour la libération des abolitionnistes," *L'Authentic*, October 12, 2016, <u>http://lauthentic.info/Social/article/Pour-la-liberation-des-abolitionnistes</u>
- 66. "Africa: Mauritania," *CIA World Factbook*, n.d., <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/mr.html.</u>

- 67. See for example, Sumedh Rao, "Conflict analysis of Mauritania," *GSDRC Conflict Analysis*, January 2014, <u>http://www.gsdrc.org/publications/conflict-analysis-of-mauritania/</u>.
- 68. Lacher, "Organized Crime and Conflict in the Sahel-Sahara Region."
- 69. Malia Zimmerman, "Terror triumvirate: ISIS, Al Qaeda, Boko Haram training together in Mauritania: analyst," *Fox News*, March 23, 2015, <u>http://www.foxnews.com/</u> world/2015/03/24/terror-triumvirate-isis-al-qaeda-boko-haram-training-together-in-mauritania.html
- 70. Richard Barrett, "Foreign Fighters and the Threat of Returnees," The Soufan Center, October 2017, <u>http://thesoufancenter.org/research/beyond-caliphate/</u>.
- 71. See for example, Mohamed Bouya O.Nahy, "Le cadre juridique mauritanien de lutte contre le terrorisme," *Agence Nouakchott Information*, May 30, 2015, https://fr.allafrica.com/stories/201505310051.html
- 72. See Article 3 of the 2005 Law No. 2005/048, dealing with money laundering and the financing of terrorism.
- 73. Amnesty International, "Mauritania: Torture of Alleged Islamists Widespread," June 12, 2008.
- 74. Laurent Prieur, "Mauritania Starts Trial of al-Qaeda Suspects," Reuters, May 16, 2010.
- 75. See "La Mauritanie face au défi terroriste: De la Stratégie Nationale de Lutte contre le Terrorisme et la Criminalité Transnationale," Ministère des Affaires Etrangères et de la Coopération, April 2012; Anouar Boukhars, "Mauritania's Precarious Stability and Islamist Undercurrent," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, February 2016, 12-13.
- 76. The Nouakchott Process refers to the coordination meetings of participating countries on the process of enhancing security cooperation and the operationalization of the African Peace and Security Architecture in the Sahelo-Saharan Region comprising countries such as Algeria, Burkina Faso, Chad, Cote d'Ivoire, Guinea, Libya, Mali, Mauritania, Niger, Nigeria, and Senegal. The process was launched in Nouakchott in February 2014. For details, see African Union, Report of the African Union Commission on the Implementation Status of the Nouakchott Process and the Modalities for Its Enhancement, December 19, 2014, http://www.peaceau.org/en/article/report-of-the-commission-of-the-african-union-on-theimplementation-status-of-the-nouakchott-process-and-the-modalities-for-its-enhancement. See also African Union, "Nouakchott Declaration of the first summit of the participating countries in the Nouakchott Process on the enhancement of security cooperation and the operationalization of the African Peace and Security Architecture in the Sahelo-Saharan Region," December 19, 2014, http://www.peaceau.org/en/article/nouakchott-declaration-of-the-1st-summit-of-the-countries-participating-in-the-nouakchott-process-on-the-enhancement-of-security-cooperation-and-the-operationalization-of-the-african-peace-and-security-architecture-in-the-sahelo-saharan-region.
- 77. The Sahel G5 refers to the group of countries comprising Mauritania, Mali, Niger, Chad and Burkina Faso, which serves as a regional mechanism aimed at strengthening coordination and cooperation on development and security in the Sahelian region. The headquarters of this new organization was set up in Nouakchott. See Tiksa Negeri, "African nations form G5 to work on Sahel security, development," Reuters, February 16, 2014, <u>http://www.reuters.com/article/us-africa-sahel-g-idUSBREA1F0P520140216</u>
- 78. See, for example, "Note de Cadrage: Colloques sur la prévention de la radicalisation et la lutte contre l'extrémisme violent au sahel-étape 4-," ouagadougou, July 24-25, 2017.
- 79. See, for example, Chris Simpson, "Déconstruire le mythe de l'extrémisme islamiste en Mauritanie," *IRIN*, August 23, 2016, <u>https://www.irinnews.org/fr/analyses/2016/08/23/d%C3%A-9construire-le-mythe-de-l%E2%80%99extr%C3%A9misme-islamiste-en-mauritanie</u>.
- 80. See Articles 1-5 of the Law no. 2016-015 of April 25, 2016.
- 81. Armelle Choplin, "Mauritania: Between Islamism and Terrorism," *Pambazuka News*, May 13, 2008, <u>www.pambazuka.org/en/category/features/48058.</u>
- 82. Anouar Boukhars, "As Threats Mount, Can Mauritania's Fragile Stability Hold?" World Pol-

itics Review, June 16, 2016, <u>http://www.worldpoliticsreview.com/articles/19084/as-threats-mount-can-mauritania-s-fragile-stability-hold.</u>

- 83. Report of Joint submission for the Universal Periodic Review of Mauritania: Anti-Slavery International, Minority Rights Group International, March 23, 2015, <u>http://www.ohchr.org/</u> EN/HRBodies/UPR/Pages/MRSession23.aspx.
- Anouar Boukhars, "Stability and Islamist undercurrent," Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, February 11, 2016, <u>http://carnegieendowment.org/2016/02/11/mauritania-s-precarious-stability-and-islamist-undercurrent-pub-62730</u>.
- 85. "Mauritania votes in contentious referendum to bolster president's power," Reuters, August 5, 2017, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mauritania-politics-idUSKBN1AL0BP</u>.
- Gwenyth Gamble Jarvi, "Mauritania votes in referendum to abolish senate," *Jurist*, August 7, 2017, <u>http://www.jurist.org/paperchase/2017/08/mauritania-votes-in-referendum-to-abol-ish-senate.php</u>.
- "Mauritania votes to abolish senate by referendum," *Al-Jazeera* (Doha), August 7, 2017, <u>https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/08/mauritania-votes-abolish-senate-referen-dum-170807003416088.html</u>, April 10, 2019.
- 88. "Thousands take to streets to protest Mauritania referendum," *Al Arabiya* (Riyadh), July 16, 2017, <u>http://english.alarabiya.net/en/News/north-africa/2017/07/16/Thousands-take-to-streets-to-protest-Mauritania-referendum.html</u>.
- Kissima Diagana, "Mauritania opposition candidates challenge presidential election result," Reuters, June 26, 2019, <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-mauritania-election-idUSKCN-1TR1FO</u>.
- 90. Hademine Ould Sadi and Selim Saheb Ettaba, "Mauritanian opposition rejects presidential election results," Agence France Presse, June 24, 2019, <u>https://news.yahoo.com/ruling-par-ty-candidate-declares-himself-victor-mauritania-vote-080947911.html;_ylt=AwrEeBy-pNDZdWFgAZw4PxQt;_ylu=X3oDMTByMjB0aG5zBGNvbG8DYmYxBHBvcwMx-BHZ0aWQDBHNIYwNzYw--.</u>
- 91. Hademine Ould Sadi, "Mauritania constitutional council confirms election winner Ghazouani," Agence France Presse, July 1, 2019, <u>https://news.yahoo.com/mauritania-constitutional-council-confirms-election-winner-ghazouani-131042724.html</u>.
- 92. "Mauritanian presidential election: opposition denounces 'state of siege," Agence France Presse, June 26, 2019, <u>https://www.tellerreport.com/news/2019-06-26---mauritanian-presi-</u> <u>dential-election--opposition-denounces-%22state-of-siege%22-.SygiEu7ber.html</u>
- 93. "Mauritania: African ulemas faced with extremism," Agence de Presse Africaine (APA) News, January 22, 2020, <u>http://apanews.net/en/news/mauritania-african-ulemas-faced-with-extremism</u>
- 94. Anouar Boukhars, "Keeping Terrorism at Bay in Mauritania," Africa Center for Strategic Studies, June 16, 2020, <u>https://africacenter.org/spotlight/keeping-terrorism-at-bay-in-maurita-nia/</u>
- 95. Ibid.
- 96. U.S. Department of State, *Country Reports on Terrorism 2018*, 2019, <u>https://www.state.gov/wp-content/uploads/2019/11/Country-Reports-on-Terrorism-2018-FINAL.pdf</u>
- 97. "Mauritania takes over G5 Sahel leadership," *Middle East Online*, February 29, 2020, <u>https://middle-east-online.com/en/mauritania-takes-over-g5-sahel-leadership</u>
- 98. "G5 Sahel, Minusma and the European Union renew their commitment to fight against terrorism in the Sahel," *Mediafrica Times*, October 1, 2020, <u>https://medafricatimes.com/21083-g5sahel-minusma-and-the-european-union-renew-their-commitment-to-fight-against-terrorismin-the-sahel.html</u>
- 99. "Mauritania," *CIA World Factbook*, n.d., <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/publications/the-world-factbook/geos/mr.html</u>